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Roanoke Rapids, N. C.

September 14, 2010


The regular meeting of the City Council of the City of Roanoke Rapids was held on the above date at 7:00 p.m. at the Lloyd Andrews City Meeting Hall.




Emery G. Doughtie, Mayor




Carl Ferebee, Mayor Pro Tem




Ernest C. Bobbitt)




Edward Liverman)








Suetta S. Scarbrough) 






Greg Lawson)




Paul Sabiston, City Manager




Lisa B. Vincent, CMC, City Clerk




Gilbert Chichester, City Attorney




Kathy Kearney, Human Resources Manager




MeLinda Hite, Finance Director




Amanda C. Jarratt, Planning & Development Director




Danny Acree, Assistant Public Works Director




John Simeon, Parks & Recreation Director




Jeff Hinton, Police Chief




Gary Corbet, Fire Chief



Richard Parnell, Public Works Director

Mayor Doughtie called the meeting to order and opened the meeting with prayer.
Adoption of Business Agenda

Mayor Doughtie called Council’s attention to the Conflict of Interest statement in the agenda packet.  

With no one indicating a conflict of interest with any of the items on the agenda, Mayor Doughtie called for a motion to adopt the business agenda.

Motion was made by Councilman Liverman, seconded by Councilman Ferebee and unanimously carried to adopt the business agenda for September 14, 2010.

Special Recognitions:  Presentation of Advanced Law Enforcement Certificate
Police Chief Hinton called on Master Officer Chris Woodruff to come forward, and presented him the Advanced Law Enforcement Certificate.  Chief Hinton indicated that this is the highest award given to law enforcement officers in the State of North Carolina.  He stated Master Officer Woodruff has worked hard on his education and training to receive this award and we are proud to have him working with us.
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Master Officer Woodruff stated it took a lot of long hours of hard work.

Mayor Doughtie thanked Master Officer Woodruff for everything he does for the community.

Special Recognitions:  Boy Scout Troop 146
Mayor Doughtie recognized the following Boy Scouts attending the meeting this evening and working toward their Citizenship in the Community Merit Badge:
James Conner



Nicholas Delbridge

Stuart Delbridge


Kevin Moore

Steven Moore



Dalton Smiley

Austin Taylor



Tommy Turner

Lonnie Wood



Warren Cribb

Evan Brooks



Shawn Ketoff

Jonathan Hayes




Mayor Doughtie stated he is glad to have these young men with us tonight, and is proud of what they stand for.  He presented each Boy Scout a City seal lapel pin.  He thanked James Tuck and the other Troop leaders for setting a good example of leadership for these young men.  Mayor Doughtie stated the Boy Scouts are a bright spot in our community.
Public Comment (Scheduled):  Derek Garris, Sr.
Mr. Derek Garris, Sr. of 116 Monroe Street stated he would be grateful if the City would give him an additional 30 days to complete the work on his house.
Mayor Doughtie asked Mr. Garris if he was speaking about the dwelling at 207 Medlin Street.

Mr. Garris stated yes.

Councilwoman Scarbrough asked Mr. Garris if he had already begun work on the dwelling.
Mr. Garris stated yes.  He stated he has pictures of the progress done.

Public Comment (Scheduled): Rudy Thompson, Martin Exterminating Co. 
Mr. Thompson was not in attendance.
Public Comment (Unscheduled):  Charles Williams 
Mr. Charles Williams, Main Street Director, stated he has been on the job for about two months working for RABA, a non-profit organization, to help support the current businesses on the Avenue and to try to get more businesses.  He stated he is here to address the merchants’ use of the sidewalks that will be discussed later on the agenda.  Mr. Williams thanked the merchants for coming tonight.  He asked Council to listen to their comments 
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and to take what they have to say into consideration.  Mr. Williams stated the RABA Board supports the recommendation made by the Planning & Development Department at the work session last week but with the recommendation that Thursday be added as another day to display items.
Public Comment (Unscheduled):  Steve Allgood
Mr. Steve Allgood of Allgood’s General Store at 1028 Roanoke Avenue stated he has been on the Avenue for over eight years and on numerous occasions has displayed his merchandise on the sidewalk.  He stated he has had wonderful comments about how his merchandise looks and having it on display draws in a lot of traffic.  He stated since the ordinance started being enforced he has taken weekly counts of people walking into his store.  He stated the first week, he had only 38 customers from Monday through Friday.  He stated his average is usually over 200.  Mr. Allgood stated the previous City management said the ordinance would not be enforced on Saturdays because no one would be working to enforce it so he loaded the sidewalk up with his merchandise and he had 97 people come in.  He stated he did 50% of his weekly business that one day because people knew he was open.  He stated he had people tell him they thought he has closed down since they were used to seeing his stuff on the sidewalk.  Mr. Allgood stated he already has signage problems.  He stated the trees need to be removed because they are blocking the store fronts.  He stated he would appreciate Council taking his comments into consideration and also having more conversation about the proposed size restrictions.
Public Comment (Unscheduled):  George Brooks
Mr. George Brooks of Java Junction at 1019 Roanoke Avenue stated he is not here tonight to talk about people putting stuff on the sidewalks.  He stated he feels every department in the City wants to tell you why you cannot do something instead of trying to help.  He stated his business has suffered some from Starbucks and from a bad partner but he is trying to change things around and do something different.  Mr. Brooks stated before he could even get started, someone from the City came by and said they heard a rumor that he was opening a bar.  He stated they started telling him the things he could not do before they even knew what he was doing.  He stated no one called him to ask about his plans, and the only thing they were doing was painting and redecorating to make things nicer.  Mr. Brooks stated he would like to open a sports bar and tons of people have told him they cannot wait for him to open.  He stated he understands that our new City Manager is very progressive and he is thrilled about that.  He stated someone from the Board of Health was called in and told him he could not have something on his counter that has been there for nine years.  He stated the owner of San José Mexican Restaurant told him he had no problems when he opened in Rocky Mount but it took an extra month here—and people wonder why 40,000 cars a day pass by Roanoke Rapids.  He stated you cannot blame everything on the theatre.  Mr. Brooks stated City Council needs to take a look at the ordinances and how people are treated.  He stated David’s Restaurant and Timeless Tea have had the same problems.  He stated all they get is grief. 
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Public Comment (Unscheduled):  Joseph Esperance
Mr. Joseph Esperance of Joseph Elegant Dollar World at 1012 Roanoke Avenue stated he has been doing business here for over five years and has customers from Virginia and all over North Carolina.  He stated the only reason people know he is here is because his merchandise is on the sidewalk.  He stated he does not put it out where people walk.  Mr. Esperance stated he received a letter saying he could not do this and he followed the regulations.  He stated for about a month, no one came into his store.  He stated he went to the City and they told him to talk to the Board to put two or three four-wheelers on the sidewalk.  Mr. Esperance stated they need help on the Avenue or everyone will be out of business.  He asked the Council to help keep them on the Avenue.

Public Comment (Unscheduled):  Al Leach
Mr. Al Leach of 103 Bluewater Court stated he moved here about a year ago and found that this town is landlocked.  He stated when people come to visit him he has to pick them up from the airport in Raleigh or Richmond.  He asked why there is no train or bus service here.

Public Comment (Unscheduled):  Jim Garrett
Mr. Jim Garrett of 128 Mina Drive stated one really important question is—“do you want Roanoke Avenue to be about business or about beauty?”  He stated it is great for things to look nice but that does not matter when he wants to shop.  He stated the conversations about having special days for display or limiting the products that can be displayed makes no sense.  He stated these regulations are being considered just because some people do not like the way some things look.  He stated if it is something that could be a fire hazard, he could understand restricting that.  Mr. Garrett stated he does not like the look of a garbage truck but thank God one comes through his neighborhood.  He stated the City is messing with people’s lives and careers.  He stated the City is trying to micromanage business in the community and they do not have the right to do that.  He stated the City should be here to help us.  Mr. Garrett stated Roanoke Avenue businesses have been hit hard and making these restrictions serves no purpose at all.  He stated as the stores do better, the community will do better.  He stated they are struggling with crime downtown on the Avenue where he owns a business, and a lady was recently hit in the head.  He stated the City needs to work on those problems.  Mr. Garrett stated the City also needs to feed people from the same spoon.  He stated they should be looking to bring people and businesses to the community and stop restricting businesses.
Public Comment (Unscheduled):  Rose Cohen
Ms. Rose Cohen of Second Time Around Consignment at 1106 Roanoke Avenue stated she recently opened her business and had right much business when she displayed her items on the sidewalk.  She stated businesses have been hurt and she agrees with Mr. Allgood.  Ms. Cohen stated she feels all of Roanoke Avenue should be allowed to display items on the sidewalk.  She stated other cities allow a certain amount of items to be displayed.  She 
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stated Lowe’s and Wal-Mart can have outside displays.  Ms. Cohen requested that if the displays are allowed that it be from Thursday through Saturday.
Approval of Council Minutes
Motion was made by Councilman Ferebee, seconded by Councilman Bobbitt and unanimously carried to approve Council Minutes dated August 3, 2010 (Work Session); August 10, 2010 (Regular Meeting) and August 26, 2010 (Special Meeting).
City Council Appointments:  (1) Consideration of Reappointment to the Recreation Advisory Committee and (2) Consideration of Appointment to the Beautification Committee
A ballot vote was taken and the Clerk announced that Margaret Clark and Todd Lockamon received the majority vote for reappointment to the Recreation Advisory Committee, and Greg Smith received the unanimous vote for appointment to the Beautification Committee.

Motion was made by Councilman Ferebee, seconded by Councilman Liverman and unanimously carried to reappoint Margaret Clark and Todd Lockamon to the Recreation Advisory Committee for terms to expire September 9, 2013.

Motion was made by Councilman Liverman, seconded by Councilman Lawson and unanimously carried to appoint Greg Smith to the Beautification Committee for a term to expire August 9, 2013.
Order to Demolish and Remove Dwelling Located at 207 Medlin Street
Planning & Development Director Jarratt pointed out on the overhead projector photos of the dwelling located at 207 Medlin Street.  She indicated those taken after the April 2009 fire at the dwelling and those taken of the progress being made to bring the property up to code.  Ms. Jarratt indicated that as a result of this progress, staff would recommend that City Council not vote tonight but table this matter until the October meeting—if work is not completed and action is needed.
Councilman Lawson asked Ms. Jarratt if she is satisfied that the owner can complete the needed work by the October meeting.

Ms. Jarratt stated she is satisfied that the owner has shown great effort to bring the property up to Code and feels confident that it can be accomplished within this timeframe.  
Councilman Ferebee stated the Planning & Development Department will monitor the work and the matter may not need to come back before us.

Ms. Jarratt stated she will keep the Council informed.
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Motion was made by Councilman Lawson, seconded by Councilman Ferebee and unanimously carried to table this matter until the October Council meeting—if work is not completed and action is needed.

Appointment of Council Member to Serve on Steering Committee for the Brownfield Coalition Program
Mayor Doughtie stated Councilman Lawson has been nominated to serve as a member and Councilman Bobbitt has been nominated to serve as an alternate member on the Steering Committee for the Brownfield Coalition Program.
Motion was made by Councilman Ferebee, seconded by Councilwoman Scarbrough and unanimously carried to appoint Councilman Lawson to serve as member and Councilman Bobbitt to serve as alternate member on the Steering Committee for the Brownfield Coalition Program.

Proposed Amendment to Section 98.03 of the Roanoke Rapids Code of Ordinances
Planning & Development Director Jarratt stated as discussed previously, the City received numerous complaints about items being displayed on the sidewalk and letters were sent out to the businesses along the Avenue.  She stated currently Section 98.03 prohibits the display of any goods or merchandise on any street or sidewalk in the City.  She stated this matter was discussed at the August work session and she was instructed to work with the Main Street Director to come up with various options which were presented to Council at last week’s work session.  Ms. Jarratt stated several options were presented and Council members liked some aspects of each option.  She stated the following ordinance has been prepared combining those two options in an attempt to provide some relief to the businesses and to address some of the concerns expressed at the last work session:
AN ORDINANCE TO AMEND SECTION 98.03 “USE BY MERCHANTS REGULATED” OF CHAPTER 98, TITLE IX, OF THE CITY OF ROANOKE RAPIDS CODE OF ORDINANCES.

NOW THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF ROANOKE RAPIDS, NORTH CAROLINA, that:

SECTION 1.  Section 98.03 be amended to read as follows:
§ 98.03
USE BY MERCHANTS REGULATED.


(A)  Within the B-1 District as defined by the City of Roanoke Rapids Land Use Ordinance, goods and merchandise for the purpose of sale or advertisement may be displayed on the city street or sidewalk on Friday, Saturday, and Sunday only, as follows:



(1)  Goods and merchandise for the purpose of sale or advertisement may be displayed except for upholstered furniture, mattresses, electronics, animals or livestock, and appliances.



(2)  All items may be displayed only during the business hours of operation.    
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(3)  Items for display may extend no further than three (3) feet from the building onto the sidewalk; however, clearance of a minimum of four (4) feet must be maintained at all times.



(4)  A business may only display goods and merchandise along the street or sidewalk within one-third (1/3) of the length of their building frontage.

(B)  The occupant of any building abutting upon any sidewalk shall have the right to temporarily use the same for such time only as may be necessary while engaged in loading, or unloading or otherwise carrying or transporting the same in or out of such building; provided further, that no person shall load, unload, place or maintain goods, wares, or merchandise in front of the business of the person, whenever there shall be an alley in the rear of the business and the alley can be used for the purpose of such loading and unloading. Penalty, see 10.99
SECTION 2.  This ordinance shall become effective upon adoption.

Ms. Jarratt pointed out that subsection (B) did not change from the existing ordinance.
Councilman Lawson stated at the work session, Option 1 was the recommendation from the Main Street Director and RABA Board which included allowing displays seven days a week.  He stated he made it clear then that he felt they should be allowed to display Monday through Saturday in an effort to try and help the businesses that are struggling.  Councilman Lawson stated some may not be able to afford advertising and this is one way that they can advertise.

Councilman Ferebee stated after hearing what has been said tonight, he would suggest that Council table this matter to give us a chance to discuss these comments in more detail.

Motion was made by Councilman Ferebee, seconded by Councilman Bobbitt and unanimously carried to table this matter until the October work session.

Councilman Bobbitt stated it is his understanding that this matter will be discussed at the Planning Board’s meeting Thursday evening.  He stated we need all of the input we can get.

Ms. Jarratt explained that the sidewalk ordinance issue is on the agenda as an informational item only—along with other items to keep Planning Board members in the loop.  She stated no official action is planned for Thursday’s night meeting.

Mayor Doughtie stated he appreciates the merchants coming and sharing their concerns.  He stated he read in today’s newspaper that two businesses in the area have just closed.  He stated we certainly do not want to be anti-business and we want to approach this with caution.
Ms. Jarratt pointed out that she is researching the sidewalk café issue and working with NCDOT, and hopes to have something to Council at the October work session.
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Consideration of Resolution Adopting a Code of Ethics for the Roanoke Rapids City Council
City Manager Sabiston stated last year the General Assembly passed legislation which is now NCGS 160A-83 requiring local governments to adopt by resolution, ordinance or policy a Code of Ethics.  He stated the following five requirements have been included in the policy:  

1.
The need to obey all applicable laws regarding official actions taken as a board member.


2.
The need to uphold the integrity and independence of the board member’s office.


3.
The need to avoid impropriety in the exercise of the board member’s official duties.

4.
The need to faithfully perform the duties of the office.


5.
The need to conduct the affairs of the governing board in an open and public manner, 


including complying with all applicable laws governing open meetings and public records.
Mr. Sabiston stated this Code of Ethics was drafted using the model from the UNC School of Government.  He also pointed out that the policy addresses the required training which all of the Council members have received.  He stated he does not believe you will see anything changing at City Hall and that is a good thing.  He stated this City Council does an excellent job in the area of ethics.  
Motion was made by Councilman Lawson, seconded by Councilman Bobbitt and unanimously carried to adopt the following resolution:




Whereas, the proper operation of democratic government requires that a public official be independent, impartial and responsible to the people; and 


Whereas, government decisions and policy must be made in proper channels of the governmental structure; and 

Whereas, the public office must not be used for personal gain; and 

Whereas, the public must have confidence in the integrity of its government; and in recognition of these goals; and

Whereas, the North Carolina General Assembly ratified House Bill 1452 on the 28th day of July, 2009 that amends Article 5 of Chapter 160A of the General Statutes to include provisions for ethics codes and educational programs; and

Whereas, G.S. 160A-83 requires each municipality, county, local board of education, unified government, sanitary district and consolidated city-county adopt a policy containing a code of ethics on or before January 1, 2011;

Now, therefore, be it resolved by the City Council of the City of Roanoke Rapids, North Carolina that the following is adopted: 
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The stability and proper operation of democratic representative government depends upon the continuing consent of the governed, upon the public confidence in the integrity of the government and upon responsible exercise of the trust conferred by the people.  Government decisions and policy must be made and implemented through proper channels and processes of the governmental structure.  The purpose of this code is to establish guidelines for ethical standards of conduct for the Mayor and City Council Members and all references herein to City Council Members shall be understood to include the Mayor.  It should not be considered a substitute for the law or a City Council Member's best judgment. 

City Council Members must be able to act in a manner to maintain their integrity and independence, yet must be responsive to the interests and needs of those they represent.  City Council Members serve in an important advocacy capacity in meeting the needs of their citizens and should recognize the legitimacy of this 
role as well as the intrinsic importance of this function to the proper functioning of representative government. At the same time, City Council Members must, at times, act in an adjudicatory or administrative capacity and must, when doing so, act in a fair and impartial manner.  City Council Members must know how to distinguish these roles and when each role is appropriate and they must act accordingly. City Council Members must be aware of their obligation to conform their behavior to standards of ethical conduct that warrant the trust of their constituents.  Each City Council Member must find within his or her own conscience the touchstone on which to determine appropriate conduct. 





City Council Members shall support the Constitution of the United States, the Constitution of North Carolina and the laws enacted by the Congress of the United States and the General Assembly pursuant thereto.  Members specifically acknowledge and agree to comply with the requirements of NCGS §14-234 entitled “Public officers or employees benefiting from public contracts; exceptions.”





City Council Members should demonstrate the highest standards of personal integrity, truthfulness, honesty and fortitude in all their public activities in order to inspire public confidence and trust in city government.  City Council Members should participate in establishing, maintaining, and enforcing, and should themselves observe, high standards of conduct so that the integrity and independence of their office may be preserved.  The provisions of this code should be construed and applied to further these objectives. 





It is essential that city government attract those citizens best qualified and willing to serve. City Council Members have legitimate interests-economic, professional and vocational-of a private nature.  City Council Members should not be denied, and should not deny to other City Council Members or citizens, the opportunity to acquire, retain and pursue private interests, economic or otherwise, except when conflicts with their responsibility to the public cannot be avoided.  City Council Members must exercise their best judgment to determine when this is the case. 
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City Council Members should respect and comply with the law and should conduct themselves at all times in a manner that promotes public confidence in the integrity of the office of City Council and of city government. 

City Council Members should not allow family, social, or other relationships to unduly influence their conduct or judgment and should not lend the prestige of the office of City Council to advance the private interests of others; nor should they convey or permit others to convey the impression that they are in a special position to influence them. City Council Members shall not grant any special consideration, treatment or advantage to any citizen beyond that which is available to every other citizen.

The Mayor or any member of the City Council who has an interest, direct or indirect, in any official act or action before the Council shall publicly disclose on the record of the Council the nature and extent of such interest and shall withdraw from any consideration of the matter if excused by the Council pursuant to NCGS §160A-75.





City Council Members should, while performing the duties of the office as prescribed by law, give precedence to these duties over other activities. In the performance of these duties, the following standards should apply: 
A.
Legislative Responsibilities 
1. City Council Members should actively pursue policy goals they believe to be in the best interests of their constituents within the parameters of orderly decision-making, rules of the City Council and open government. 

2. City Council Members should respect the legitimacy of the goals and interests of other City Council Members and should respect the rights of others to pursue goals and policies different from their own. 

B.
Adjudicative Responsibilities 
1. City Council Members should be faithful to the general and local laws pertaining to the office and strive for professional competence in them. They should be unswayed by partisan interests, public clamor, or fear of criticism. 

2. City Council Members should demand and contribute to the maintenance of order and decorum in proceedings before the City Council. 

3. City Council Members should be honest, patient, dignified and courteous to those with whom they deal in their official capacity, and should require similar conduct of their staff and others subject to their direction and control. 

4. City Council Members should accord to every person who is legally interested in a proceeding before the Board full right to be heard according to law. 

5. City Council Members should dispose promptly of the business of the city for which they are responsible. 

C.
Administrative Responsibilities 
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1. City Council Members should clearly distinguish legislative, adjudicatory and administrative responsibilities and should refrain from inappropriate interference in the impartial administration of city affairs by city employees. City Council Members should diligently discharge those administrative responsibilities that are appropriate, should maintain professional competence in the administration of these duties and should facilitate the diligent discharge of the administrative responsibilities of fellow City Council Members and other city officials. 

2. City Council Members should conserve the resources of the city in their charge. They should employ city equipment property, funds and personnel only in legally permissible pursuits and in a manner that exemplifies excellent stewardship. 

3. City Council Members should require city employees subject to their direction and control to observe the standards of fidelity and diligence that apply to City Council Members as well as those appropriate for employees. 
4. City Council Members who become aware of improper conduct by a city employee should promptly inform the City Manager, or, in the case of a city employee who reports directly to the City Council, initiate appropriate disciplinary measures. 

5. City Council Members should not employ or recommend the appointment of unnecessary employees and should exercise the power of employment only on the basis of merit, avoid favoritism and refrain from illegal discrimination and nepotism.  They should not approve compensation of employees beyond the fair value of services rendered. 






City Council Members should be aware of the letter and intent of the State's Open Meetings Law, should conduct the affairs of the City Council consistent with the letter and spirit of that law and consistent with the need to inspire and maintain public confidence in the integrity and fairness of city government and the office of City Council.  Consistent with this goal of preserving public trust, City Council Members should be aware of the need for discretion in deliberations when the lack of discretion would pose a threat to the resources of the city, to the reputation of current or potential city employees, to orderly and responsible decision making, to the integrity of other governmental processes or to other legitimate interests of the city. 






1. City Council Members should inform themselves concerning campaign finance, conflict of interest and other appropriate state and federal laws and should scrupulously comply with the provisions of such laws. 

2. City Council Members should refrain from financial and business dealings that tend to reflect adversely on the City Council or on city government or to interfere with the proper performance of official duties. 

3. City Council Members should manage their personal financial interests to minimize the number of cases in which they must abstain from voting on matters coming before the City Council. 
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4. Should a City Council Member have a direct or indirect professional or job-related financial interest in a matter pending before the City, such City Council Member shall not appear before the City Council to address such matter.

5. Information acquired by City Council Members in their official capacity should not be used or disclosed in financial dealings or for any other purpose not related to official duties. 





1. City Council Members have a civic responsibility to support good government by every available means, to continue to inform and educate the citizenry about the affairs and processes of city government, and to make themselves available to citizens of the city so that they may ascertain and respond to the needs of the community.  In doing so, City Council Members may and should join or affiliate with civic organizations whether partisan or non-partisan, may and should attend political meetings, may and should advocate and support the principles or policies of civic or political organizations consistent with the Constitution and laws of the United States and North Carolina. 

2. Candidates for the office of City Council, including incumbents: 

A. Should inform themselves concerning the laws of this state with regard to campaigns and relevant disclosure requirements and should scrupulously comply with the provisions of such laws; 

B. Should maintain the dignity appropriate to the office, and should encourage members of their families to adhere to the same standards of political conduct that apply to City Council; 

C. Should not make pledges or promises of conduct in office that they will not or cannot perform or would be illegal if it were performed; 

D. Should not misrepresent their identity, qualifications present position, or other fact; and 

E. Should avoid pledges or promises of conduct in office other than the faithful and impartial performance of the duties of the office. 






Pursuant to G.S. 160A-84, all City Council Members shall receive a minimum of two clock hours of ethics education within 12 months after initial election or appointment to office and again within 12 months after each subsequent election or appointment to the office.  The required ethics education program shall cover laws and principles that govern conflicts of interest and ethical standards of conduct at the local government level.


The required ethics education may be provided by the NC League of Municipalities, North Carolina Association of County Commissioners, North Carolina School Boards Association, the School of Government at the University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill, or other qualified sources at the choice of the City Council.


The City Clerk shall maintain a record verifying receipt of the ethics education by each member of the City Council.

Be it further resolved that:
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1.
A violation of this Code of Ethics may subject a Mayor/Council Member to a censure Resolution by the Roanoke Rapids City Council; however, no such censure resolution shall be adopted until the person alleged to have committed the violation has been given notice of the alleged violation and provided with the opportunity to appear before the City Council and be heard regarding the allegation.

2.
When a Mayor/Council Member has a question as to the applicability of this code to a particular situation, he or she may apply, orally or in writing, to the City Attorney for advisory guidance.  Upon receipt of a request for advisory guidance and based only upon the information given to the City Attorney, the City Attorney will provide advisory guidance to the Mayor/Council Member.  In the City Attorney’s discretion, he may retain outside legal counsel to advise him in connection with any request for advisory guidance.  In no event will the City Attorney’s advisory guidance excuse a Mayor/Council Member from complying with the Code of Ethics or other applicable law. 

Adopted this 14th day of September, 2010. 







__________________________________








          Emery G. Doughtie, Mayor

ATTEST: 

_______________________________________

          Lisa B. Vincent, City Clerk

Discussion of Request for Street Name Change
Planning & Development Director Jarratt stated on September 3 the Planning & Development Department received a written request from Mr. Hubert Pope to rename Millennium Drive to Jesslyn’s Court.  She stated this street is currently a stub street off Smith Church Road and will be built out as part of the Chapel Ridge Development.  Ms. Jarratt stated the only property owners on the street are Mr. Pope and Mr. Fred Mills of Mills Construction, Inc., the developer of the Chapel Ridge Project.  She indicated that Mr. Mills has no objection to the renaming of the street.  Ms. Jarratt recommended that Council only discuss this request at this time and not take action until the October meeting.
Mayor Doughtie asked the process for renaming a street.

Ms. Jarratt stated basically obtaining City Council approval.

Mayor Doughtie asked if there would be a cost.

Ms. Jarratt stated there is not even a sign up now.

Councilman Ferebee asked if the street was on the 911 books.

Ms. Jarratt stated it has just been put on the 911 books because of the construction of the Chapel Ridge Project.

City Manager’s Report

City Manager Sabiston highlighted the following from his bi-weekly report:
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· Finance: August 2010 monthly revenues and expenses are attached as part of the monthly report by the Finance Department.  Year-to-date revenues are $511,926.07 (3.4% of budgeted revenues) and YTD expenses are $2,856,617.50 (16.0% of budgeted expenses).  The Sales and Use Tax receipts year-to-date (2009/2010) are $1,896,757.10 (-16.9% from this time last year) (Monthly Collection - $124,754.44).   Total expenditures exceed revenues by $2,344,691.43 as of August 31, 2010 for FY 10/11.  Revenues and expenditures are in line with the past years for the month of August.  Revenues will increase in the following months as tax collections are received by the City.  
· Planning & Development:  The Planning & Development Department issued 23 building permits during the preceding month.  The total construction value of building permits issued for areas inside the City limits was $5,356,458.  The Planning & Development Department collected a total of $34,007 in fees.
· Police and Fire Departments:  Total police incident activities:  2,899 (see PD report for details); Total fire responses/activities for the month:  50 responses; 21 inspections; 3 plan reviews (see FD report for details).

· Parks & Recreation:  Total contacts for the month for all facilities:  38,507.
· Human Resources:  For the month, 3 PT positions were advertised; 29 applications were received for all pending positions; and 223 denial letters were mailed.  New hires in 6 positions in the Public Works Department have cleared pre-testing and have either started work or are prepared to start work.
· CDBG Grant Vine Street-$850,000/Chapel Ridge:  The City was awarded a CDBG grant in the amount of $850,000 for road, water, sewer, and housing improvements in the Vine Street area of town.  The construction bid was awarded last month for the Chapel Ridge Project (Mills Construction) and activity is underway at the site.
· Old Airport Property:  The County has provided the cash payment of $50,000 and the deed to the City for the approximately 8 acres for the “Police Club” property.

· Inmate Program:  The inmates continue making general repairs and providing maintenance on and to the streets and cleaning up the ball fields, including significant grass cutting during this season.

· Main Street Grant:  The Main Street program is meeting with the State Program director the week of September 27th.  This will be an important meeting for the Main Street program.

· Transfer Station:  The contract with ms consultants, inc. has been signed and the firm is working on the site selection matrix as reported at the last work session meeting.  Please forward to me any input you would like to share with the engineering firm regarding the site selection criteria or matrix.
· Roanoke Rapids Theatre:  There has been much activity at the Roanoke Rapids Theatre in the last 10 days.  As you know, the City took possession on Wednesday, September 1 and began work to restore the building and grounds immediately.  Staff has made good progress on the Theatre since that time and I feel that the facility is in good shape.  We are still working through some of the computer and technical/utility issues that just take time and a few trial runs to understand the systems.  The Computer Guy & Company has been of great assistance with this transition.  Many minor issues remain but we are making progress on a daily basis.  Also, the RFQ (for qualifications) for management of the Roanoke Rapids Theatre was placed on the City’s website last Wednesday and will be advertised in the local paper.  I have requested help with placing the advertisement in any relevant entertainment management publications that exist.  Also, the Clerk contacted all parties that have contacted the City regarding the Theatre to give them notice of the RFQ.
15668
Following his report, City Manager Sabiston indicated that the City has lost its sponsor for the Christmas parade.  He stated if someone knows of a club or civic organization that would be interested in taking this on, the City would do what it can to help.  He stated it is a lot of hard work but it is very rewarding.
Other Business

Mayor Doughtie again thanked the Boy Scouts for attending the meeting and for staying until the conclusion.

There being no further business, motion was made by Councilman Lawson, seconded by Councilman Ferebee and unanimously carried to adjourn.
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